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El Abbas went in and passed from place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the chamber aforesaid and espied the portrait of Mariyeh,
whereupon he fell down in a swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him, "Thy son El Abbas hath swooned away." So the king came
and finding the prince cast down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with rose-water. After awhile he revived and the king said to him,
"God keep thee, (60) O my son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered the prince, "I did but look on yonder picture and it bequeathed
me a thousand regrets and there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the king bade fetch the [chief] painter, and when he stood before
him, he said to him, "Tell me of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters of the kings; else will I take thy head." "By Allah, O king,"
answered the painter, "I limned it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a poor man and looked at me. So I said to him, 'Knowest
thou the art of painting?' And he replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to him, 'Make us a rare piece of work.' So he wrought
yonder portrait and went away and I know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that day.".To return to the king his father. When he
went to the pit, as of his wont, and called the nurse, she returned him no answer, whereat his breast was straitened and he let down a man who
[found the nurse dead and the boy gone and] acquainted the king therewith; which when he heard, he buffeted his head and wept passing sore and
descended into the midst of the pit, so he might see how the case stood. There he found the nurse slain and the lion dead, but saw not the boy; so he
[returned and] acquainted the astrologers with the verification of their words, and they said, 'O king, the lion hath eaten him; destiny hath been
accomplished upon him and thou art delivered from his hand; for, had he been saved from the lion, by Allah, we had feared for thee from him, for
that the king's destruction should have been at his hand.' So the king left [sorrowing for] this and the days passed by and the affair was forgotten..It
befell one day that he entered a certain city and sold somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him friends of the merchants of the place
and fell to sitting with them and entertaining them and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst they also invited him to their houses.
On this wise he abode a long while, till he was minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among his friends, who were concerned for
parting from him. Then he betook himself to him of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the most apparent of them in generosity,
and sat with him and borrowed his goods; and when he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him the deposit that he had left with him.
'And what is the deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars therein.' And the merchant said,
'When didst thou give it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by such a token, and thus and thus?'
'I know not of this,' rejoined the merchant, and words were bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who were present also] disputed together
concerning their affair and their speech, till their voices rose high and the neighbours had knowledge of that which passed between them..So El
Merouzi went away and the other turned to his wife and said to her, 'We have gotten us great plenty of money, and yonder dog would fain take the
half of it; but this shall never be, for that my mind hath been changed against him, since I heard him solicit thee; wherefore I purpose to play him a
trick and enjoy all the money; and do not thou cross me.' ' It is well,' answered she, and he said to her, '[To-morrow] at day-peep I will feign myself
dead and do thou cry out and tear thy hair, whereupon the folk will flock to me. Then lay me out and bury me, and when the folk are gone away
[from the burial-place], do thou dig down to me and take me; and have no fear for me, for I can abide two days in the tomb [without hurt].' And she
answered, 'Do what thou wilt.'.? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxiii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? la. The Disciple's Story dcccci.? ? ? ? ?
Still by your ruined camp a dweller I abide; Ne'er will I change nor e'er shall distance us divide..When twenty days had passed by, each [egg] was
hatched, and the vizier bade them pair the chickens, male and female, and rear them well. So they did this and it was found a charge unto no one.
Then they waited for them awhile and after this the vizier enquired of the chickens and was told that they were become fowls. Moreover, they
brought him all their eggs and he bade set them; and after twenty days there were hatched from each [pair] of them thirty or five-and-twenty or
fifteen [chickens] at the least. The vizier let note against each man the number of chickens that pertained to him, and after two months, he took the
old hens and the cockerels, and there came to him from each man nigh half a score, and he left the [young] hens with them. On like wise he sent to
the country folk and let the cocks abide with them. So he got him young ones [galore] and appropriated to himself the sale of the fowls, and on this
wise he got him, in the course of a year, that which the regal estate required of the king and his affairs were set right for him by the vizier's
contrivance. And he peopled (258) the country and dealt justly by his subjects and returned to them all that he took from them and lived a happy
and prosperous life. Thus good judgment and prudence are better than wealth, for that understanding profiteth at all times and seasons. Nor," added
the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the man whose caution slew him.".? ? ? ? ? If they could hearken to Azzeh's speech, as I, I
hearken to it, They straight would humble themselves to her and prone before her fall..? ? ? ? ? Yea, in the night the thought of you still slays me;
Hidden are my traces from the wise men's sight,.As he was about to go away, the cook said to him, 'O youth, doubtless thou art a stranger?' And he
answered, 'Yes.' Quoth the cook, 'It is reported in one of the Traditions [of the Prophet that he said,] "Loyal admonition is [a part] of religion;" and
the understanding say, "Admonition is of the characteristics of the true believers." And indeed that which I have seen of thy fashions pleaseth me
and I would fain give thee a warning.' 'Speak out thy warning,' rejoined Selim, 'and may God strengthen thine affair!' Then said the cook, 'Know, O
my son, that in this our country, whenas a stranger entereth therein and eateth of flesh-meat and drinketh not old wine thereon, this is harmful unto
him and engendereth in him dangerous disorders. Wherefore, if thou have provided thee somewhat thereof, (71) [it is well;] but, if not, look thou
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procure it, ere thou take the meat and carry it away.' 'May God requite thee with good!' rejoined Selim. 'Canst thou direct me where it is sold?' And
the cook said, 'With me is all that thou seekest thereof.' 'Is there a way for me to see it?' asked the young man; and the cook sprang up and said,
'Pass on.' So he entered and the cook showed him somewhat of wine; but he said, 'I desire better than this.' Whereupon he opened a door and
entering, said to Selim, 'Enter and follow me.'.Presently up came the kings of the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and
stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and
kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to
thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.' 'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards
the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!'
And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East
to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth
with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision. She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the
first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth us all with her presence.'.As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great was her longing
for her son and she [still] thought of him and news of him was cut off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore sleep and could
not make mention of him before King Caesar her husband. Now she had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her uncle King
Suleiman Shah, and he was intelligent, quickwitted, a man of good counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast been my
servant from my childhood to this day; canst thou not therefore avail to get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O my lady,'
answered he, 'this is an affair that thou hast concealed from the first, and were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour him, lest
thine honour fall into suspicion with the king; for they would never credit thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was slain by his
uncle.' Quoth she, 'The case is even as thou sayst and thou speakest truly; but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these parts
pasturing sheep and let me not see him nor he me.' And he said to her, 'How shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my wealth,'
answered she. 'Take all thou wilt and bring me my son or else news of him.'.Craft, Women's, ii. 287..[So he fared on towards them] and when he
drew near unto them, he knew them and they knew him; whereupon they lighted down from their horses and saluting him, gave him joy of his
safety and the folk flocked to him. When he came to his father, they embraced and greeted each other a long time, whilst neither of them availed
unto speech, for the greatness of that which betided them of joy in reunion. Then El Abbas bade the folk mount; so they mounted and his
mamelukes surrounded him and they entered Baghdad on the most magnificent wise and in the highest worship and glory..As for King El Aziz, he
lived after this seven years and was admitted to the mercy of God the Most High; whereupon his son El Abbas carried him forth to burial on such
wise as beseemeth unto kings and let make recitations and readings of the Koran, in whole or in part, over his tomb. He kept up the mourning for
his father a full-told month, at the end of which time he sat down on the throne of the kingship and judged and did justice and distributed silver and
gold. Moreover, he loosed all who were in the prisons and abolished grievances and customs dues and did the oppressed justice of the oppressor;
wherefore the people prayed for him and loved him and invoked on him endurance of glory and kingship and length of continuance [on life] and
eternity of prosperity and happiness. Moreover, the troops submitted to him and the hosts from all parts of the kingdom, and there came to him
presents from all the lands. The kings obeyed him and many were his troops and his grandees, and his subjects lived with him the most easeful and
prosperous of lives..? ? ? ? ? Who dares with them to cope draws death upon himself; Yea, of the deadly lance incontinent he's slain.."O elder,"
added she, "if Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we [that we should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he,
"spare thine endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken." When she knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O
elder, I am of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the food waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou
be assured against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden
thee beware of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".Young Men, El Hejjaj and the Three, i. 53..? ? ? ? ? What had it irked them, had
they'd ta'en farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.Aboulhusn abode with his wife in eating
and drinking and all delight of life, till all that was with them was spent, when he said to her, "Harkye, O Nuzhet el Fuad!" "At thy service,"
answered she, and he said, "I have it in mind to play a trick on the Khalif and thou shalt do the like with the Lady Zubeideh, and we will take of
them, in a twinkling, two hundred dinars and two pieces of silk." "As thou wilt," answered she; "but what thinkest thou to do?" And he said,"We
will feign ourselves dead and this is the trick. I will die before thee and lay myself out, and do thou spread over me a kerchief of silk and loose [the
muslin of] my turban over me and tie my toes and lay on my heart a knife, and a little salt. (35) Then let down thy hair and betake thyself to thy
mistress Zubeideh, tearing thy dress and buffeting thy face and crying out. She will say to thee, 'What aileth thee?' and do thou answer her, saying,
'May thy head outlive Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." She will mourn for me and weep and bid her treasuress give thee a hundred dinars and
a piece of silk and will say to thee, 'Go lay him out and carry him forth [to burial].' So do thou take of her the hundred dinars and the piece of silk
and come back, and when thou returnest to me, I will rise up and thou shalt lie down in my place, and I will go to the Khalif and say to him, 'May
thy head outlive Nuzhet el Fuad!' and tear my dress and pluck at my beard. He will mourn for thee and say to his treasurer, 'Give Aboulhusn a
hundred dinars and a piece of silk.' Then he will say to me, 'Go; lay her out and carry her forth;' and I will come back to thee.".? ? ? ? ? O ye who
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have withered my heart and marred my hearing and my sight, Desire and transport for your sake wax on me night and day..Now there was with him
a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until they
were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit, beside the water-wheel, and digging there,
brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper to the prefecture, where we stripped him
and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).? ?
? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm fain..There came one day an
old woman [to the stuff-market], with a casket of precious workmanship, containing trinkets, and she was accompanied by a damsel great with
child. The old woman sat down at the shop of a draper and giving him to know that the damsel was with child by the prefect of police of the city,
took of him, on credit, stuffs to the value of a thousand dinars and deposited with him the casket as security. [She opened the casket and] showed
him that which was therein; and he found it full of trinkets [apparently] of price; [so he trusted her with the goods] and she took leave of him and
carrying the stuffs to the damsel, who was with her, [went her way]. Then the old woman was absent from him a great while, and when her absence
was prolonged, the draper despaired of her; so he went up to the prefect's house and enquired of the woman of his household, [who had taken his
stuffs on credit;] but could get no tidings of her nor lit on aught of her trace..When she had made an end of her song, Sherareh was moved to
exceeding delight and drinking off her cup, said to her, 'Well done, O gift of hearts!' Then she ordered her an hundred dresses of brocade and an
hundred thousand dinars and passed the cup to Queen Wekhimeh. Now she had in her hand somewhat of blood-red anemone; so she took the cup
from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' Quoth she, 'I hear and obey,' and improvised the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? The true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel rogues enjoy all benefit..The Twenty-Third Night of the Month..167.
Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the, ii.
117..Reshid (Er), Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..? ? ? ? ? She let him taste her honey and wine (183) before his death: This was his last of victual
until the Judgment Day..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police dciv.There was once a sage of the sages, who had three sons and
sons' sons, and when they waxed many and their posterity multiplied, there befell dissension between them. So he assembled them and said to
them, 'Be ye one hand (219) against other than you and despise (220) not [one another,] lest the folk despise you, and know that the like of you is
as the rope which the man cut, when it was single; then he doubled [it] and availed not to cut it; on this wise is division and union. And beware lest
ye seek help of others against yourselves (221) or ye will fall into perdition, for by whosesoever means ye attain your desire, (222) his word (223)
will have precedence of (224) your word. Now I have wealth which I will bury in a certain place, so it may be a store for you, against the time of
your need.'.Mamoun (El) and Zubeideh, i. 199..? ? ? ? ? The bitterness of false accusing shall thou taste And eke the thing reveal that thou art fain
to hide;.? ? ? ? ? Favour or flout me, still my soul shall be Thy ransom, in contentment or despite..When the evening evened, the king sent for the
vizier to his privy sitting chamber and bade him [tell] the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. They avouch, O king, that.? ? ?
? ? Still do I yearn, whilst passion's fire flames in my liver aye; For parting's shafts have smitten me and done my strength away..Porter, Sindbad
the Sailor and Hindbad the, iii. 199.Here the treasure-seeker brought out a book and reading therein, dug in the crest of the mountain five cubits
deep, whereupon there appeared to him a stone. He pulled it up and behold, it was a trap-door covering the mouth of a pit. So he waited till the
[foul] air was come forth from the midst of the pit, when he bound a rope about the boy's middle and let him down to the bottom, and with him a
lighted flambeau. The boy looked and beheld, at the upper end of the pit, wealth galore; so the treasure-seeker let down a rope and a basket and the
boy fell to filling and the man to drawing up, till the latter had gotten his sufficiency, when he loaded his beasts and did his occasion, whilst the boy
looked for him to let down to him the rope and draw him up; but he rolled a great stone to the mouth of the pit and went away.."O king," answered
the youth, "if there have betided thee talk because of me, by Allah, by Allah the Great, those who have brought on thee this talk from the folk are
these wicked viziers, who devise with the folk and tell them foul things and evil concerning the king's house; but I trust in God that He will cause
their malice to revert upon their heads. As for the king's menace of me with slaughter, I am in the grasp of his hand; so let not the king occupy his
mind with my slaughter, for that I am like unto the sparrow in the hand of the fowler; if he will, he slaughtereth him, and if he will, he looseth him.
As for the delaying of my slaughter, it [proceedeth] not [from] the king, but from Him in whose hand is my life; for, by Allah, O king, if God
willed my slaughter, thou couldst not avail to postpone it, no, not for a single hour. Indeed, man availeth not to fend off evil from himself, even as
it was with the son of King Suleiman Shah, whose anxiety and carefulness for the accomplishment of his desire of the new-born child [availed him
nothing], for his last hour was deferred how many a time! and God saved him until he had accomplished his [foreordained] period and had fulfilled
[the destined term of] his life.".? ? ? ? ? What strength have I solicitude and long desire to bear? Why art thou purposed to depart and leave me to
despair?.The old man laughed at her speech and her verses pleased him. Then said she to him, "I desire of thee a lute." (38) So he arose and brought
her a piece of firewood. Quoth she, "What is that?" And he said, "Didst thou not bid me bring thee wood?" "I do not want this," answered she, and
he rejoined, "What then is it that is called wood, other than this?" She laughed and said, "The lute is an instrument of music, whereunto I sing."
Quoth he, "Where is this thing found and of whom shall I get it for thee?" And she said, "Of him who gave thee the wine." So he arose and
betaking himself to his neighbour the Jew, said to him, "Thou favouredst us aforetime with the wine; so now complete thy favours and look me out
a thing called a lute, to wit, an instrument for singing; for that she seeketh this of me and I know it not" "Hearkening and obedience," replied the
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Jew and going into his house, brought him a lute. [The old man took it and carried it to Sitt el Milah,] whilst the Jew took his drink and sat by a
window adjoining the other's house, so he might hear the singing..? ? ? ? ? So fell and fierce my stroke is, if on a mountain high It lit, though all of
granite, right through its midst 'twould shear..So the youth obeyed his father's commandment and taking him, carried him to the slave-dealer and
said to the latter, 'Sell me this old man.' Quoth the dealer, 'Who will buy this fellow, and he a man of fourscore?' Then said he to the king, 'In what
crafts dost thou excel?' Quoth he, 'I know the quintessence of jewels and I know the quintessence of horses and that of men; brief, I know the
quintessence of all things.' So the dealer took him and went about, offering him for sale to the folk; but none would buy. Presently, up came the
overseer of the [Sultan's] kitchen and said, 'What is this man?' And the dealer answered, 'This is a slave for sale.' The cook marvelled at this and
bought the king for ten thousand dirhems, after questioning him of what he could do. Then he paid down the money and carried him to his house,
but dared not employ him in aught of service; so he appointed him an allowance, such as should suffice for his livelihood, and repented him of
having bought him, saying, 'What shall I do with the like of this fellow?'.Now the king had a son, a pleasant child, called the Amir Mohammed,
who was comely of youth and sweet of speech; he had read in books and studied histories and above all things in the world he loved the telling and
hearing of verses and stories and anecdotes. He was dear to his father King Jemhour, for that he had none other son than he on life, and indeed he
had reared him in the lap of fondness and he was gifted with the utterest of beauty and grace and brightness and perfection. Moreover, he had learnt
to play upon the lute and upon all manner instruments of music and he was used to [carouse and] company with friends and brethren. Now it was of
his wont that, when the king rose to go to his sleeping-chamber, he would sit in his place and seek of me that I should entertain him with stories and
verses and pleasant anecdotes; and on this wise I abode with them a great while in all cheer and delight, and the prince still loved me with an
exceeding great love and entreated me with the utmost kindness..Officer's Story, The Fourth, ii. 142..Now in that town was a man of good breeding
and large generosity, a merchant of condition, young of years and bright of face, who had come to that town from his own country with great store
of merchandise and wealth galore. He took up his abode therein and the place was pleasant to him and he was lavish in expenditure, so that he
came to the end of all his good and there remained with him nothing save that which was upon him of raiment. So he left the lodging wherein he
had abidden in the days of his affluence, after he had wasted (260) that which was therein of furniture, and fell to harbouring in the houses of the
townsfolk from night to night..? ? ? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth
say..Meanwhile, when Aboulhusn went out from the presence of the Khalif and went to lay out Nuzhet el Fuad, the prince mourned for her and
dismissing the divan, arose and betook himself, leaning upon Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance, [to the pavilion of the harem, where he
went in] to the Lady Zubeideh, that he might condole with her for her slave-girl. He found the princess sitting weeping and awaiting his coming, so
she might condole with him for [his boon-companion] Aboulhusn el Khelia. So he said to her, "May thy head outlive thy slave-girl Nuzhet el
Fuad!" And she answered, saying, "O my lord, God preserve my slave-girl! Mayst thou live and long survive thy boon-companion Aboulhusn el
Khelia! For he is dead.".? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclii.?STORY OF THE WEAVER WHO BECAME A PHYSICIAN
BY HIS WIFE'S COMMANDMENT..? ? ? ? ? No exhorter am I to abstain from the fair, Nor to love Mecca's vale for my profit I care;.? ? ? ? ? f.
The Lady and her Two Lovers dlxxxi.So the king bade fetch the old man and he came and stood before the Sultan, who showed him the two pearls.
Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a thousand dinars.' And the king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the old man, 'it is
worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed and marvelled at his saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can
this, which is greater of bulk and purer of water and more perfect of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said
what is with me.' (208) Then said the king to him, 'Indeed, the outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth
but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the old man, '[its outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward
and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the old man said, 'Yes. In its inward is a boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against
breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token of this and prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old man answered, 'We will break the pearl.
If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak truth, thou wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they broke the pearl
and it was even as the old man had said, to wit, in its midst was a boring worm..? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant and his Sons ccccxliv.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef.
Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv.Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin, ii. 117..The head
wept exceeding sore and said, 'O my lady, indeed thou hast solaced my heart, and I have nought but my life; so take it.' Quoth she, 'An I but knew
that thou wouldst bring me news of my lord Er Reshid, it were liefer to me than the empery of the world.' And the head answered her, saying, 'It
shall be done as thou desirest.' Then it disappeared and returning to her at the last of the night, said, 'Know, O my lady, that I have been to thy
palace and have questioned one of the haunters thereof of the case of the Commander of the Faithful and that which befell him after thee; and he
said, "When the Commander of the Faithful came to Tuhfeh's lodging and found her not and saw no sign of her, he buffeted his face and head and
rent his clothes. Now there was in thy lodging the eunuch, the chief of thy household, and he cried out at him, saying, 'Bring me Jaafer the
Barmecide and his father and brother forthright.' The eunuch went out, confounded in his wit for fear of the Commander of the Faithful, and
whenas he came to Jaafer, he said to him, 'Come to the Commander of the Faithful, thou and thy father and brother.' So they arose in haste and
betaking themselves to the Khalif's presence, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, what is to do?' Quoth he, 'There is that to do which
overpasseth description. Know that I locked the door and taking the key with me, betook myself to the daughter of mine uncle, with whom I lay the
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night; but, when I arose in the morning and came and opened the door, I found no sign of Tuhfeh.' 'O Commander of the Faithful,' rejoined Jaafer,
'have patience, for that the damsel hath been snatched away, and needs must she return, seeing she took the lute with her, and it is her [own] lute.
The Jinn have assuredly carried her off and we trust in God the Most High that she will return.' Quoth the Khalif, ' This (221) is a thing that may
nowise be' And he abode in her lodging, eating not neither drinking, what while the Barmecides besought him to go forth to the folk; and he
weepeth and abideth on this wise till she shall return." This, then, is that which hath betided him after thee.'.? ? ? ? ? The priests from all the
convent came flocking onto it: With cries of joy and welcome their voices they did rear..Then she arose and going in to the king, found him with
his head between his knees, and he lamenting. So she sat down by him awhile and bespoke him with soft words and said to him, 'Indeed, O my son,
thou consumest mine entrails, for that these [many] days thou hast not mounted to horse, and thou lamentest and I know not what aileth thee.' 'O
my mother,' answered he, '[this my chagrin] is due to yonder accursed woman, of whom I still deemed well and who hath done thus and thus.' Then
he related to her the whole story from first to last, and she said to him, 'This thy concern is on account of a worthless woman.' Quoth he, 'I was but
considering by what death I should slay them, so the folk may [be admonished by their fate and] repent.' And she said, 'O my son, beware of haste,
for it engendereth repentance and the slaying of them will not escape [thee]. When thou art assured of this affair, do what thou wilt.' 'O my mother,'
rejoined he; 'there needeth no assurance concerning him for whom she despatched her eunuch and he fetched him.'.As they were thus in the
enjoyment of all that in most delicious of easance and delight, and indeed the wine was sweet to them and the talk pleasant, behold, there came a
knocking at the door. So the master of the house went out, that he might see what was to do, and found ten men of the Khalif's eunuchs at the door.
When he saw this, he was amazed and said to them, "What is to do?" Quoth they, "The Commander of the Faithful saluteth thee and requireth of
thee the slave-girl whom thou hast for sale and whose name is Sitt el Milah." By Allah," answered the other, "I have sold her." And they said,
"Swear by the head of the Commander of the Faithful that she is not in thy dwelling." He made oath that he had sold her and that she was no longer
at his disposal; but they paid no *need to his word and forcing their way into the house, found the damsel and the young Damascene in the
sitting-chamber. So they laid hands upon her, and the youth said, "This is my slave-girl, whom I have bought with my money." But they hearkened
not to his speech and taking her, carried her off to the Commander of the Faithful..When the youth had made an end of his story, the king's anger
subsided a little and he said, "Restore him to the prison, for the day draweth to an end, and tomorrow we will took into his affair.".When she had
made an end of her song, she wept and Noureddin wept also. Then she took the lute and improvised and sang the following verses:.Draper's Wife,
The Old Woman and the, ii. 55..? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the place thou didst
illuminate.Mamoun (El) El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif, iii. 171..Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..He
found it every way complete and saw therein ten great trays, full of all fruits and cakes and all manner sweetmeats. So he sat down and ate thereof
after the measure of his sufficiency, and finding there three troops of singing-girls, was amazed and made the girls eat. Then he sat and the singers
also seated themselves, whilst the black slaves and the white slaves and the eunuchs and pages and boys stood, and the slave-girls, some of them,
sat and some stood. The damsels sang and warbled all manner melodies and the place answered them for the sweetness of the songs, whilst the
pipes cried out and the lutes made accord with them, till it seemed to Aboulhusn that he was in Paradise and his heart was cheered and his breast
dilated. So he sported and joyance waxed on him and he bestowed dresses of honour on the damsels and gave and bestowed, challenging this one
and kissing that and toying with a third, plying one with wine and another with meat, till the night fell down..Meanwhile, the youth her master
abode expecting her; but she returned not and his heart forbode him of the draught [of separation]; so he went forth at hazard, distraught and
knowing not what he should do, and fell to strewing dust upon his head and crying out, 'The old woman hath taken her and gone away!' The boys
followed him with stones and pelted him, saying, 'A madman! A madman!' Presently, the king's chamberlain, who was a man of age and worth,
met him, and when he saw his youth, he forbade the boys and drove there away from him, after which he accosted him and questioned him of his
case. So he told him how it was with him and the chamberlain said to him, 'Fear not: all shall yet be well with thee. I will deliver thy slave-girl for
thee: so calm thy trouble.' And he went on to speak him fair and comfort him, till he put faith in his speech..At this the accursed Iblis was moved to
delight and put his finger to his arse, whilst Meimoun danced and said, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, soften the mode; (201) for, as delight, entereth into my
heart, it bewildereth my vital spirits.' So she took the lute and changing the mode, played a third air; then she returned to the first and sang the
following verses:.Asleep and Awake, i. 5..? ? ? ? ? Ramazan in my life ne'er I fasted, nor e'er Have I eaten of flesh, save in public (57) it
were..When the evening evened, the king summoned the vizier and bade him tell the story of the King of Hind and his vizier. So he said,
"Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king of august lineage, that.Caution was the Cause of his Death, The Man whose, i 291..They have shut out
thy person from my sight, iii. 43..? ? ? ? ? b. The Enchanted Youth xxi.Fuller and his Wife, The, i. 261..The Sixth Night of the Month.Then he went
to fetch that which he had hidden of the grain, but found it not and returned, perplexed and sorrowful, to the old man, who said to him, 'What aileth
thee to be sorrowful?' And he answered, 'Methought thou wouldst not pay me my due; so I took of the grain, after the measure of my hire; and now
thou hast paid me my due and I went to bring back to thee that which I had hidden from thee, but found it gone, for those who had happened upon
it had stolen it.' The old man was wroth, when he heard this, and said to the merchant, 'There is no device [can cope] with ill luck! I had given thee
this, but, of the sorriness of thy luck and thy fortune, thou hast done this deed, O oppressor of thine own self! Thou deemedst I would not acquit
thee thy wage; but, by Allah, nevermore will I give thee aught.' And he drove him away from him..Meanwhile, Selim abode with the cook a whole
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year's space, earning him two dinars every day; and when his affair was prolonged, the cook inclined unto him and took compassion on him, on
condition that, if he let him go, he should not discover his fashion to the Sultan, for that it was his wont every little while to entrap a man and carry
him to his house and slay him and take his money and cook his flesh and give it to the folk to eat. So he said to him, 'O youth, wilt thou that I
release thee from this thy plight, on condition that thou be reasonable and discover not aught of thine affair ever?' And Selim answered, 'I will
swear to thee by whatsoever oath thou choosest that I will keep thy secret and will not speak one syllable against thy due, what while I abide on
life.' Quoth the cook, 'I purpose to send thee forth with my brother and cause thee travel with him on the sea, on condition that thou be unto him a
boughten slave; and when he cometh to the land of Hind, he shall sell thee and thus wilt thou be delivered from prison and slaughter.' And Selim
said, 'It is well: be it as thou sayst, may God the Most High requite thee with good!'.HAROUN ER RESHID AND THE WOMAN OF THE
BARMECIDES. (84).? ? ? ? ? a. The King and his Vizier's Wife dlxxviii.Officer's Story, The Ninth, ii. 167..Meanwhile, the woman went out at
hazard and donning devotee's apparel, fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the king's deputies dunning the towns-folk for the
tribute, out of season. Presently, she saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she enquired of his case and being acquainted
therewith, paid down the thousand dirhems for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he thanked her and those who were present. When
he was set free, he accosted her and besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she accompanied him thither and supped with him and passed
the night. When the night darkened on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which he saw of her beauty and loveliness, and he lusted after
her and required her [of love]; but she repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High and reminded him of that which she had done with him
of kindness and how she had delivered him from beating and humiliation..Then he wept till he wet his gray hairs and the king was moved to
compassion for him and granted him that which he sought and vouchsafed him that night's respite..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story vi.So
the young man went to his lodging and fetching a purse, returned to the girl's owner and counted out to him the price aforesaid, whilst the draper
was between them. Then said he, "Bring her forth;" but the other answered, "She cannot come forth at this present; but be thou my guest the rest of
this day and night, and on the morrow thou shall take thy slave-girl and go in the protection of God." The youth fell in with him of this and he
carried him to his house, where, after a little, he let bring meat and wine, and they [ate and] drank. Then said Noureddin to the girl's owner, "I
beseech thee bring me the damsel, for that I bought her not but for the like of this time." So he arose and [going in to the girl], said to her, "O Sitt el
Milan, the young man hath paid down thy price and we have bidden him hither; so he hath come to our dwelling and we have entertained him, and
he would fain have thee be present with him.".57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest
Lady's Story lxiii.102. The Apples of Paradise ccccxii.Quoth the cook, 'Nothing will serve but I must slay thee, O fellow; for, if I spare thee, I shall
myself be slain.' But Selim said, 'O my brother, I will counsel thee somewhat (74) other than this.' 'What is it?' asked the cook. 'Say and be brief,
ere I cut thy throat' And Selim said, '[Do thou suffer me to live and] keep me, that I may be a servant unto thee, and I will work at a craft, of the
crafts of the skilled workmen, wherefrom there shall return to thee every day two dinars.' Quoth the cook, 'What is the craft?' and Selim said, 'The
cutting [and polishing] of jewels.'.?STORY OF THE CREDULOUS HUSBAND.Meimoun was silent and Iblis turned to Tuhfeh and said to her,
'Sing to the kings of the Jinn this day and to-night until the morrow, when the boy will be circumcised and each shall return to his own place.' So
she took the lute and Kemeriyeh said to her, (now she had in her hand a cedrat), 'O my sister, sing to me on this cedrat.' 'Hearkening and
obedience,' replied Tuhfeh, and improvising, sang the following verses:.Speedy Relief of God, Of the, i. 174..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the
King's Son and the Ogress v.The queen rejoiced in her and putting out her hand to her, drew her to herself and seated her by her side on the couch;
whereupon Tuhfeh kissed her hands and the queen said to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that all that thou treadest of these belong not to any of the Jinn,
(224) for that I am the queen of them all and the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis sought my permission (225) and prayed me to be present at the
circumcision of his son. So I sent to him, in my stead, a slave-girl of my slave-girls, to wit, Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who is vice-queen of
my kingdom. When she was present at the wedding and saw thee and heard thy singing, she sent to me, giving me to know of thee and setting forth
to me thine elegance and pleasantness and the goodliness of thy breeding and thy singing. So I am come to thee, for that which I have heard of thy
charms, and this shall bring thee great worship in the eyes of all the Jinn.' (226).Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters, The, iii. 145.So she did this
and fair fortune aided her and the Divine favour was vouchsafed unto her and she discovered her intent to her father, who forbade her therefrom,
fearing her slaughter. However, she repeated her speech to him a second and a third time, but he consented not. Then he cited unto her a parable,
that should deter her, and she cited him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was prolonged between them and the adducing of instances, till her
father saw that he availed not to turn her from her purpose and she said to him, 'Needs must I marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice for the
children of the Muslims; either I shall turn him from this his heresy or I shall die.' When the vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up to the
king and acquainted him with the case, saying, 'I have a daughter and she desireth to give herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy soul
consent unto this, seeing that thou knowest I lie but one night with a girl and when I arise on the morrow, I put her to death, and it is thou who
slayest her, and thou hast done this again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered the vizier, 'that I have set forth all this to her, yet consented she not
unto aught, but needs must she have thy company and still chooseth to come to thee and present herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have
cited to her the sayings of the sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary thereof with more than that which I said to her.' And the king said,
'Bring her to me this night and to-morrow morning come thou and take her and put her to death; and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee
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and her also!'.Meanwhile, El Abbas abode with his cousin Akil twenty days, after which he made ready for the journey to Baghdad and letting
bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir, divided it between himself and his cousin. Then he set out for Baghdad, and when he came within
two days' journey of the city, he called his servant Aamir and bade him mount his charger and forego him with the baggage-train and the cattle. So
Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he came to Baghdad, and the season of his entering was the first of the day; nor was there little child or hoary
old man in the city but came forth to divert himself with gazing on those flocks and herds and upon the goodliness of those slave-girls, and their
wits were amazed at what they saw. Presently the news reached the king that the young man El Abbas, who had gone forth from him, was come
back with herds and rarities and slaves and a mighty host and had taken up his sojourn without the city, whilst his servant Aamir was presently
come to Baghdad, so he might make ready dwelling- places for his lord, wherein he should take up his abode..After that, there appeared a queen,
never saw eyes a goodlier than she nor than her attributes; she was clad in rich raiment, embroidered with pearls and jewels, and on her head was a
crown set with various kinds of pearls and jewels. About her were five hundred slave-girls, high-bosomed maids, as they were moons, screening
her, right and left, and she among them as she were the moon on the night of its full, for that she was the most of them in majesty and dignity. She
gave not over walking, till she came to Tuhfeh, whom she found gazing on her in amazement; and when the latter saw her turn to her, she rose to
her, standing on her feet, and saluted her and kissed the earth before her.
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